



**NATIONAL UNDERGRADUATE BIOETHICS CONFERENCE 2013**  
**“BIOETHICS: INTERSECTIONS OF GLOBAL HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY”**

HOSTED BY GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY  
WASHINGTON, D.C.  
APRIL 5-7, 2013  
**BIOETHICS BOWL CASES**

**Case Writers:**

Marcus Hedahl, M.A.  
Macey Henderson, J.D.  
Kelly Heuer, M.A.  
James Lindemann Nelson, Ph.D.  
Travis Reider, M.A.  
Kyle Whyte, Ph.D.

## Case 1

### A New Disease Outbreak: Potential Global Health Epidemic

On January 17, 2003, health officials in the central African country of Zambabba-Mubanda (ZM) reported an outbreak of an illness which produces flu-like symptoms to the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO epidemiologists announced that this new illness is very dangerous, due to the fact that it is resistant to conventional antibiotics.<sup>1</sup> Four weeks preceding the announcement by WHO, 87 cases of the unknown illness, which was being called SAKS (severe acute kidney syndrome), had been reported to the ZM national health authorities; 22 of these reported SAKS cases had resulted in death. The disease seemed to be transmitted easily and therefore to be spreading rapidly. Some rural victims of the new disease were poor and therefore not likely to travel, as compared to their urban counterparts. The ZM national health authorities had reason to believe that the disease might have spread to urban areas, and might already have spread across the border to any or all of the three neighboring countries. There is a modern political border split, at the neighboring country of Moomba, but it rarely stops tribal members from ZM from crossing freely.

ZM is one of south central Africa's poorest countries, and has been dealing with the HIV/AIDS pandemic over the past 10 years. There are only a handful of American research institutions conducting clinical trials in ZM, and there is currently one EU pharmaceutical company (EU Pharma Inc.) sponsoring a clinical trial in rural ZM. EU Pharma Inc. is also the producer of a new antibiotic drug, Pathocillin which has been marketed in the EU and U.S. for other indications, and is FDA approved. A participant registered for the clinical drug trial in rural ZM presented with SAKS symptoms, and the EU Pharma Inc. investigator decided that Pathocillin might have some positive effect on this patient. Pathocillin was given to the patient, and the SAKS symptoms began to subside. The investigator did not alert any oversight authorities of his success with treating SAKS symptoms with Pathocillin. However, he did post a blog about it online, which called for further research on the drug for additional indicated uses, including for SAKS.

Moomba was not alerted by the ZM national health authorities of a possible new disease. After the announcement by WHO, Moomba has experienced over 120 cases of apparent SAKS symptoms. One dose of brand name Pathocillin costs over \$150. Faced with local emergency laws permitting the violation of patent rights, the WTO, under pressure from the U.S., had permitted countries to produce the emergency generics in the country where they would be used. In early September 2003, the United States gave in to world opinion and cooperated in the development of new WTO exceptions which permitted arranging for generic production elsewhere in times of genuine crisis. The exception prohibited a generic manufacturer from exporting such drugs to any other country and tightened up the definition of a genuine health crisis. Whether the ZM and Moomba situations fulfill the WTO crisis conditions is not clear.

**Question: What moral actions should be required of ZM and EU Pharma Inc. if the situation in Moomba has reached a genuine health crisis?**

---

<sup>1</sup> "Since the 1940s, these drugs have greatly reduced illness and death from infectious diseases. Antibiotic use has been beneficial and, when prescribed and taken correctly, their value in patient care is enormous. However, these drugs have been used so widely and for so long that the infectious organisms the antibiotics are designed to kill have adapted to them, making the drugs less effective. People infected with antimicrobial-resistant organisms are more likely to have longer, more expensive hospital stays, and may be more likely to die as a result of the infection". <http://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/index.html>

## Case 2 An Obligation to Adopt?

The earth's population recently passed 7 billion. Although it took many thousands of years for the population to reach 1 billion people, the last billionth was added in just over a decade.<sup>1</sup> Although no one knows exactly how many people the world can sustain, we do know that there are already far more people than could be supported at the level of the affluent first-world. In fact, if everyone consumed resources at the rate that the average American does, we would need more than four additional earths to sustain the population.<sup>2</sup>

In addition, a higher population adds to environmental concerns such as global warming,<sup>3</sup> and to issues of global justice, as is suggested by the amount of resources required for the wealthy first world. Every person added to the population, then, contributes to a growing problem. We might also worry about the situation into which we bring newly-created people. The threat of global warming suggests that the coming years may be challenging, and a growing population means fewer resources for everyone. The procreative act brings into existence a new person who will suffer if things go badly.<sup>4</sup>

All of these considerations seem to demand that we think deeply about the morality of making new people. Most of us, however, do not. Despite these fairly common observations about population and environmental concerns, and worries about the harms that may befall future generations, many of us plan families, often for the simple reason that we want children. And indeed, raising children and forming a family can be an intensely valuable and rewarding experience.

There is one last consideration, however, which seems clearly morally relevant, and which is not often acknowledged. Yes, many of us want children, and want to form families, but there is more than one way to have a child and to make a family. In particular, one could adopt. Even more particularly, one could adopt a needy child. And the need is great. Currently, conservative estimates tell us that there are more than *sixteen million* adoptable orphans in the world, and many of these orphans will endure much suffering if not adopted.<sup>5</sup>

The situation is thus as follows: There are moral concerns about bringing a new person into existence, both because of what it will mean for the new person, and for us. In addition, there are literally *millions* of children who desperately need parents. Many of us want to parent children. A solution seems to recommend itself: Have prospective parents raise the needy children. No new people are created, the hopeful parents get children, and the desperate children get parents.

**Question: Could it be then, that morality recommends adoption? Is it possible that we are even obligated to adopt? How do we balance the above considerations with the overwhelming intuition that we are morally permitted to have children?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Nyerson, William R. "Population: The Multiplier of Everything Else." *The Post Carbon Reader Series: Population*. 2010.

<sup>2</sup> Global Footprint Network. 2011. National Footprint Accounts, 2011 Edition.

<sup>3</sup> Cohen, Joel. "Population and Climate Change," *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society*. VOL. 154, NO. 2, June 2010.

<sup>4</sup> Benatar, David. *Better Never to Have Been* (Oxford University Press, 2006).

<sup>5</sup> USAID, UNICEF, and UNAIDS, Children on the Brink 2004: A Joint Report on Orphan Estimates and A Framework for Action, p. 4 (2004).

### Case 3 Hazardous Waste Siting

In 1990, a proposal was put forward for the siting of a low-level radioactive waste dump in upstate New York. The proposal caused concern outside of the immediate area because two of the five potential disposal sites were in one of the primary dairy-farming areas in the state.

At that time, 600 million pounds of milk per year were shipped to consumers in urban areas all over New York from farms within ten miles of the two proposed waste sites. Citizens far and wide were worried: radioactive contamination of the ground water could have devastating effects, not just on residents of the small towns where the sites were planned, but on a milk supply that spread all through the tri-state area.

But such decisions are not always brought to such a high level of public scrutiny. The potential impact to people living in more wealthy and politically-empowered communities raised red flags and garnered media attention in this case, but often such siting decisions are driven by a desire of policy-makers—conscious or unconscious—to minimize public blowback by situating waste sites where the communities affected are those least likely to raise a fuss, often because they are lower-income, more poorly-educated, or otherwise inured to unfair treatment by being members of traditionally underprivileged groups, such as racial minorities.

Nuclear waste is a byproduct of hospitals and other health facilities, which use radioactive material for a variety of functions. Proponents of the waste sites emphasized the utility of such a radioactive dump to the local medical community. Many procedures involve such radioactive compounds: radiation from cobalt and powdered cesium is used to sterilize blood and medical equipment, while cobalt is also used to kill diseased brain tissue. Capsules of cesium are implanted next to tumors to kill cancerous cells, and thin tubes of radioactive material are used to operate gauges and other diagnostic devices.<sup>1</sup>

Lack of access for disposal of such material presents, not only a significant financial burden to the hospitals, but often limits the type of technology and amount of waste-generating procedures that are then possible at each facility—which corresponds to a lower standard of care for citizens served by them, including the very same politically disempowered groups mentioned above.

Yet as a 1990 editorial noted, “78 percent of the so-called ‘low-level’ waste’s radioactivity will be generated by nuclear power plants—much of it highly toxic and long lived—with most of the balance from industrial sources. Disposing of this waste in a New York State-owned and operated dump will primarily benefit nuclear utilities and industry, not the medical community, as some would have us believe.”

*Adapted from a New York Times editorial, “Upstate New York Nuclear Waste Sites Endanger Milk Supply,” by David Sprintzen, originally published March 2, 1990, accessed January 17, 2013.*

**Question: How could the needs of the various affected communities—local residents, dairy consumers in the tri-state area, perhaps even the dairy cows themselves—have best been met (and respected) by policy-makers in this case?**

---

<sup>1</sup> “Hospitals become a major source of radioactive waste,” *Natural News*, [http://www.naturalnews.com/025711\\_waste\\_hospitals\\_store.html#ixzz2IIhJ31pj](http://www.naturalnews.com/025711_waste_hospitals_store.html#ixzz2IIhJ31pj), accessed 17 January 2013.

## **Case 4**

### **Colostomy or Death**

This case involves Mrs. K, a seventy-one-year-old woman who has been in the surgical intensive care unit for eleven days following treatment for a bowel obstruction. On the twelfth day she becomes septic and unconscious, presumably because her small bowel has ruptured, and she urgently needs surgery. The attending surgeon explains to her husband that, although the surgery will result in an ostomy, failure to operate on the necrotic bowel will lead to Mrs. K's death. Stressing the need for haste, he presents Mr. K with a consent form, which Mr. K signs.

However, Mrs. K has previously told her husband and other members of her care team, including the medical resident, that she would rather die than have a colostomy bag. The resident seeks out Mr. K, who is by his wife's side as preparations for the surgery are underway, and asks him why he gave his consent. Mr. K replies, "I know when my wife wakes up she'll be so mad she'll probably rip the bag right off, but maybe she'll only need it for a few days. The surgeon said the operation is sometimes reversible." The resident isn't so sure. Mrs. K has an extensive history of medical problems (multiple heart surgeries, chronic renal failure, prior colon resection), which, combined with her advanced age, means that she will likely live out the rest of her life with the bag—precisely what she's said she doesn't want to do. The resident persuades Mr. K to withdraw his consent to the surgery.

**Question: Should the attending doctor follow the patient's wishes or those of Mr. K (proxy)? Was the proxy acting ethically in allowing the procedure even if Mrs. K did not want it?**

## Case 5

### Infertility & IVF

Ana and George have been trying for many years to have a baby, but with no success. A visit to the doctor reveals the source of the problem: low sperm count. The physician suggests that Ana and George might consider in-vitro fertilization (IVF) as an alternative way of conceiving.

IVF is expensive, and the procedure is invasive. Typically, egg production in the ovaries is stimulated and observed, then the eggs are surgically extracted and combined with sperm in the laboratory where fertilization and early embryo growth is fostered before the fertilized embryos are transferred to the uterus. Ana and George are both healthy, and the form of infertility that faces them is one well-addressed by IVF. Since Ana is just 32 years old, the procedure is fairly promising: for women in her age bracket, IVF has a success rate as high as 35%.<sup>1</sup> Nothing in her existing medical profile singles her out as likely to suffer from “Ovarian Hyperstimulation Syndrome,” which occasionally plagues IVF participants with nausea, vomiting, lack of appetite, or bloating.

However, the couple is familiar with some common risks to children conceived through IVF, including genetic imprinting disorders such as Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome, which causes too much growth and is linked with an increased chance of tumors, and Angelman syndrome, which affects brain development.<sup>2</sup> Further research shows recent findings which have suggested a link, not between these disorders and IVF, but with the particular form of infertility which the couple has low sperm count.<sup>3</sup>

Angelman syndrome involves severe intellectual and developmental disability, as well as sleep disturbance, seizures, and jerky movements (especially hand-flapping). Affected individuals can have intellectual disability, severe speech impairment, and seizures throughout their lives.<sup>4</sup> Children with Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome do not always survive infancy, those who do often do well, though the large body size and swelling of the tongue typical of the disorder can cause problems with feeding and sleeping, and those afflicted are at risk of tumors throughout childhood.<sup>5</sup>

While Ana and George are certain that they will have the financial and emotional means to support and care for children born with these or other defects, they are troubled by the thought that they might, through their own desire for a baby, be responsible for the suffering of a child born with such problems.

Ana, in particular, is concerned. She tells her sister she is uncertain whether she could “live with herself” knowing that her desire for a child of her own had resulted in such suffering—even though she is sure that she and George would love and care for such a child no less than a healthy child. Her sister asks her whether she has considered alternatives to traditional IVF, such as getting IVF with donor sperm, rather than using George’s, or simply adopting a child who has already been born (or is at least already being gestated).

**. Question: Are the alternatives proposed by Ana’s sister morally superior to the traditional IVF route?**

---

<sup>1</sup> <http://www.americanpregnancy.org/infertility/ivf.html>, accessed January 17, 2013.

<sup>2</sup> Owen Dwyer, “Babies born after fertility treatment run increased risk of genetic disorder,” <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1169208/>, accessed January 17, 2013.

<sup>3</sup> “IVF warning over low sperm count,” BBC News, <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/health/3732283.stm>, accessed January 17, 2013.

<sup>4</sup> “Angelman syndrome,” <http://ghr.nlm.nih.gov/condition/angelman-syndrome>, accessed January 17, 2013.

<sup>5</sup> “Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome,” PubMed Health, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmedhealth/PMH0002168/>, accessed January 17, 2013.

## **Case 6**

### **Epidemics and Drug Testing**

ABC Pharmaceuticals produces Antibe, an antibiotic approved for use in the US, but only for those who are severely ill, because it causes liver and joint damage in 5% of those who take it. Like most medications it has never been tested on children. (It is difficult to do an ethical trial involving children, and the drug companies fear lawsuits if children are injured.)

When a meningitis epidemic broke out in Africa, the company used the opportunity to test Antibe on children there. Meningitis kills about 10% of its victims, and leaves about 15% with neurological damage (hearing loss, paralysis, mental disability). Since the epidemic struck a very poor area, most of the children would go untreated. ABC saw a chance to provide humanitarian relief, reap some good publicity, and determine whether Antibe was safe and useful for children.

The research design had two arms. In one, children received Antibe. In the other, they received the standard treatment. Children were assigned randomly to one arm or the other. As is the case with many “standard treatments,” the evidence supporting this one was only moderately persuasive.

Desperate parents brought in their sick children. Doctors and nurses speaking the patients’ native languages explained the study, and got written or spoken consent.

**Question: Was ABC justified in taking advantage of this epidemic to test its drug on children?**

## Case 7

### Global Baby Making

Over the previous several decades, the amount of technological intervention available to assist reproduction has become rather astounding. In addition, the world-wide-web and the advent of outsourced ‘labor’ have generated new possibilities for gamete provision and sales and for locating willing surrogates. These developments have now come together to offer potential parents the opportunity for a truly globalized baby-production process that includes internet sperm and egg sales as well as outsourced gestation.<sup>1</sup> Consider the case of Sam and Rachel.

Sam and Rachel are a committed lesbian couple who wish to start a family. Neither woman wants to gestate a baby, and after much discussion, they decide that they would rather not have a child that is genetically related to just one of them, as that would be unfair. In addition, they would prefer not to adopt. So instead, they utilize an online gamete-provision service<sup>2</sup> in order to select a sperm and egg for fertilization; although they admit that it makes them feel a bit shallow, they acknowledge that they choose the gametes based on the donors’ “looks, athleticism, intelligence and success.”<sup>3</sup> After all, they say, shouldn’t good parents want the best for their child?

After selecting an egg and sperm, the egg is fertilized in vitro, and the embryos are frozen and shipped to India where the couple’s chosen fertility clinic has located a surrogate for Sam and Rachel.<sup>4</sup> The purchased embryo is then implanted in the surrogate, who becomes pregnant on the first attempt. A few weeks before delivery is expected, Sam and Rachel excitedly travel to India, where they vacation while waiting for the surrogate to go into labor. Once they get the call that the baby is coming, the happy couple goes to the hospital and pace nervously while the surrogate delivers their baby. Upon delivery, the baby is whisked away from the Indian surrogate and delivered to Sam and Rachel. Although the process is difficult for the Indian woman who gestates and delivers their baby, she is grateful for the opportunity, as she earns over \$6,000 dollars for her services, which is more than she would make in ten years of working at her normal job. And Sam and Rachel are grateful to the Indian woman, as they pay only about 20% of what a surrogate would cost in the US.<sup>5</sup> Shortly after the birth, Sam and Rachel return home with their child to begin their new lives as a family. Although the case of Sam and Rachel is fictional, it could easily be real, and all of the individual aspects of the case occur regularly.

**Question: Is there anything morally wrong with this kind of globalized baby-production? If everyone involved benefits from the arrangement, is there any moral reason to oppose it?**

---

<sup>1</sup> As featured in Zippi Brand Frank’s film, *Google Baby*.

<sup>2</sup> Such as NWCryoBank (<https://www.nwcryobank.com>) or Tiny Treasures (<http://www.tinytreasuresagency.com>).

<sup>3</sup> For a look at the ways in which desirable traits interact with the availability and cost of women’s eggs, see the controversial article “Will You Be My Baby’s Mama? The egg donor market wants you, Harvard women, and it’ll pay” in Harvard’s student paper *The Crimson* (<http://www.thecrimson.com/article/2004/4/29/will-you-be-my-babys-mama/>).

<sup>4</sup> Like the Akanksha Infertility Clinic, run by Dr. Nayna Patel ([http://www.ivfcharotar.com/surrogacy\\_services.php](http://www.ivfcharotar.com/surrogacy_services.php)).

<sup>5</sup> Statistics taken from the *New York Times*, “Surrogate Pregnancy Goes Global,” <http://www.nytimes.com/2010/06/16/arts/television/16google.html>

## Case 8

### Geo engineering: Intentional Intervention in the Earth's Climate

The movement towards environmentally sound policies has called for all of mankind to be aware, and to reduce their portion of global emissions. Governments, NGOs, non-profit organizations, and private companies have all played a part in raising awareness of increasing greenhouse gas emissions. The Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) sets binding obligations on industrialized countries to reduce emissions of greenhouse gases. The UNFCCC is an international environmental treaty with the goal of achieving the "stabilization of greenhouse gas concentrations in the atmosphere at a level that would prevent dangerous anthropogenic interference with the climate system."<sup>1</sup> Developing countries can participate in the Kyoto Protocol<sup>2</sup> to limit greenhouse gas emissions by adopting national emissions limits. Such limits could offer economic gains to developing countries, cost savings to industrialized countries, and environmental benefits to developing countries.

In 2012 the Doha climate change talks were held, where the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol agreed to a second commitment period of emissions reductions from 1 January 2013 to 31 December 2020. This change takes the form of an amendment to the Protocol.<sup>3</sup> The emissions targets specified in the second commitment period will apply to about 15% of the world's greenhouse gas emissions. Japan, New Zealand, and Russia, which participated in Kyoto's first-rounds, have *not taken* on new targets in the second commitment period. The United States has not adopted any second-round emission reduction targets, and never became a member of the Protocol. Canada effectively withdrew from the Kyoto Protocol in 2012.<sup>4</sup>

Geo-engineering proposals developed in the United States discuss cooling the planet by injecting aerosol particles into the stratosphere to counteract the warming effect of CO<sub>2</sub> and other greenhouse gases (GHGs). Article 3 of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change includes the precautionary principle that provides in relevant part that the absence of scientific certainty about harms should not prevent the Parties from taking precautionary measures to anticipate, prevent or minimize the causes of climate change and mitigate its adverse effects. Where there are threats of serious or irreversible damage, lack of full scientific certainty should not be used as a reason for postponing such measures, taking into account that policies and measures to deal with climate change should be cost-effective so as to ensure global benefits at the lowest possible cost (UNFCCC, 1992, Art 3). It follows that as long as there is uncertainty about whether the injection of aerosols will cause serious harm, one could interpret the "precautionary principle" as requiring that the aerosols not be injected in the atmosphere. Technical solutions such as geo-engineering, created to mitigate the effect of climate change have environmental, economic, and social impacts that raise additional issues about justice and bioethics.

**Question: Intentionally intervening in the Earth's climate does raise serious ethical issues. What are the key issues that should be examined before these technologies are utilized?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Kyoto Protocol, [http://unfccc.int/kyoto\\_protocol/items/2830.php](http://unfccc.int/kyoto_protocol/items/2830.php)

<sup>2</sup> Paul G. Harris, *Common but Differentiated Responsibility: The Kyoto Protocol and United States Policy*, 7 NYU Environmental Law Journal 27 (1999).

<sup>3</sup> Ritter, K. and M. Casey. "[UN conference adopts extension of Kyoto accord](#)". CTPost. Retrieved 22 January, 2013.

<sup>4</sup> Lister Doyle and Barbara Lewis. "[UPDATE 3-Doha climate talks throw lifeline to Kyoto Protocol](#)". Reuters. Retrieved 12 December 2012.

## Case 9

### Chemical Corridor

There is an 85-mile stretch of the Mississippi River extending from Baton Rouge to New Orleans in Louisiana unofficially known as “Chemical Corridor”. The area is heavily industrialized, hosting numerous oil refineries, petrochemical plants and factories.

The construction of Standard Oil’s Baton Rouge refinery in 1908 signaled the beginning of development in the lower Mississippi River chemical corridor; its flood-proof site, on high terraces near the head of navigation for ocean-going ships, offered ready access to crude oil and natural gas, ample water for industrial processes, and a giant sink for wastes, in addition to the favorable winter climate. Other refiners and chemical manufacturers quickly followed Standard Oil's lead, and there was an accelerated program of federal investment during World War II. By 1947 there were 177 refineries and chemical plants in Louisiana, and their numbers continued to grow: 211 in 1962, 284 in 1981, and 320 in 2002. Along the lower Mississippi River, the number of oil-refining and chemical-processing plants rose from 126 in 1962 to 196 in 2002. A landscape once dominated by sugarcane fields had been thoroughly transformed.<sup>1</sup>

The EPA’s Toxic Release Inventory cites literally tons of chemicals released into the environment along this stretch of the river. Whereas on average 7 pounds of pollutants per person are released into the air in the United States, for the mostly poor and black people living along this part of the river, there are 2,277 pounds of pollutants per person. The state of Louisiana averages 21 pounds per person, and two-thirds of all of Louisiana’s toxic substances released into the environment are released here.

Anecdotal evidence suggests that the incidence of several diseases, including cancer and asthma, is inordinately high among the human communities in this area. As John McQuaid notes, it's hard to get a clear answer on the question because it butts up against the limits of epidemiology and environmental science. That uncertainty touches on deep public anxieties, as well as broader issues, including public access to health data, government regulation, legal liability and the efficacy of applying results of animal tests to humans.<sup>2</sup>

Recently a manufacturer of polyvinyl chloride (PVC), a common plastic used mostly for pipes, was considering installing a plant here that would be a significant polluter but, under threat of legal protest, decided instead to build it in a less poor community, removing a potential source of more contamination but taking much-needed jobs with it.

**Question: Should private companies be held liable for the negative externalities of their business practices? How is your response affected with reference to the lack of clear, scientific, evidence on the health effects of these business practices?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Colten, Craig E., (2006 January) “The Rusting of the Chemical Corridor,” *Technology and Culture*, 47(1).

<sup>2</sup> McQuaid, John, (2000) “Cancer Alley’: Myth or Fact?” *The Times-Picayune*, May 23.

## Case 10 Hydro-Quebec and James Bay

The James Bay Project is a state-owned series of hydro power stations on the La Grande River in Quebec located between James Bay and Labrador. Together, the \$20 Billion (US) James Bay I and II projects have diverted and dammed 9 free-flowing rivers and flooded an area the size of New York State. Whenever an addition is planned to the Project, the Province of Quebec and Hydro-Quebec, the company in charge of the project, extol the jobs, income, and energy the Project has brought and will continue to bring to the area. They also point out the major advantage of hydroelectricity: the cost of operating a hydroelectric plant is nearly immune to increases in the cost of fossil fuels. However, the Project has been heavily criticized by others at nearly every turn.

As demand for electricity rises and falls, the volume of water needed to drive Hydro Quebec turbines does the same. As a consequence, the water levels in the reservoirs rise and fall too, with the result that their shorelines have become barren and will remain that way because vegetation, also an animal food source, will not have a chance to become firmly rooted.<sup>1</sup> Perhaps the most vocal environmental outcry has come from the 600,000 member National Audubon Society. The Society objected not only to the impacted coastal marshes and tidal flats that are rich feeding grounds for migratory birds, but also to the impact to the moose, caribou, beaver, muskrat, and fish.<sup>2</sup> The flooding also created mercury contamination in fish, as mercury was released from rotting vegetation in the reservoirs, and contributed to the deaths of an estimated 10 000 caribou.<sup>3</sup>

Native peoples have also battled the project throughout its existence. In return for concessions that include the creation of an income security program, the project flooded 11,500 km<sup>2</sup> of wilderness land that was home to Cree and Inuit. The Grand Council of the Cree and other official tribal bodies agreed to let numerous projects continue.<sup>4</sup> Nonetheless, many individual Native peoples have voiced extreme vocal opposition to the creation of reservoirs. Some have argued that the reservoirs make the traditional way of life centered on hunting and trapping impossible to maintain. The impact of the project on anthropogenic climate change is also complex. Since hydroelectric power does not rely on the burning of fuel, the carbon-footprint of operating the project is extremely minimal. However, the project has not produced the reduction in the use of fossil fuels by those served by the project that had been expected. The project is now in its 26th year, although different phases have come on line since. It has delivered large amounts of power, but the possibility of massive export of energy to New England that made the project so attractive in the first place has yet to develop.

**Question: Taking into account the extensive duration and the massive scale of this project, should restrictions now be placed to either restrict or reverse the Project's projected impact on the environment and the native population?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Jenish, D'arcy, "Chisasi," *McCleans*, May 21, 1990.

<sup>2</sup> Gorrie, Peter, "The Environmental cost of reshaping the geography of Northern Quebec," *Canadian Geographic*, Feb/Mar 1990.

<sup>3</sup> Marsh, James, "James Bay Project," *The Encyclopedia of Canada*, <http://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.com/articles/james-bay-project>.

<sup>4</sup>"Cree Approve New Agreement with Quebec" *Environmental News Service*, Feb. 2000.

## Case 11

### Climate Change and Burning of Fossil Fuels

Climate change refers to the rise in global average temperature that has been observed in the last few centuries. During roughly the last 50 years, this rise has been attributed to human activities of burning fossil fuels and deforestation. Climate change will impact populations differently across the planet. Some regions will experience increases in extreme weather events like flooding. Other regions will experience longer growing seasons. Climate change, then, will impose a number of costs but also produce new benefits for people everywhere.

A key problem is that many of the populations who will suffer many of the costs are in developing countries. These countries have not contributed to or benefited from the burning of fossil fuels that is responsible in part for recent climate change. These countries have the need to grow their economies like industrial countries by engaging in the same kind of energy production that led to industrialization. It is also the case that present generations in industrial countries did not choose to contribute to climate change; previous generations did.

**Question: Should all countries incur costs associated with burning fossil fuels in order to mitigate the rise in global average temperature, which would then keep developing countries poor? Or, should current generations in industrial countries cut their fossil fuel emissions, while allowing developing countries to emit as much as they need to in order to achieve economic growth?**

## Case 12 Global Organ Transplant Tourism

Organ transplantation is one of the medical miracles of the 20<sup>th</sup> century; however the supply of available organs, especially for kidneys, falls very short of the demand. Traveling to another country to receive a lifesaving organ transplant is called “transplant tourism.” In 2004, the World Health Organization, called on member states "to take measures to protect the poorest and vulnerable groups from transplant tourism and the sale of tissues and organs, including attention to the wider problem of international trafficking in human tissues and organs."<sup>1</sup>

Insurance companies have been financing transplant tourism. In 2007, an insurance alert appeared in the July issue of a prominent American medical journal. This alert named American companies such as IndUShealth, based in Raleigh, N.C., which refers transplant patients to India, as well as United Group Programs in Florida, which offers an internationally accredited hospital in Thailand for kidney, heart, lung and liver transplants using both living and deceased donors. Blue Cross of South Carolina also began to cover transplants that take place in Thailand, and there are probably other insurance companies, as well as other states that would consider similar programs. Furthermore, patients in West Virginia can receive a 20% rebate from the State Government for traveling overseas to have an organ transplant. At least five national and international bodies have strong and longstanding objections to transplant tourism including The World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Network for Organ Sharing (UNOS), the nonprofit hired by the U.S. federal government to handle most transplant matters in the United States.

Transplants taking place in developing countries, with developing economies, carry a lot of risk. These risks include medical risks, coercion in the buying and selling of organs, and the exploitation of the poor. The buying and selling of organs is illegal in the United States under federal law,<sup>2</sup> however many people argue that a compensated and regulated market based system for living kidney donation would work. In Iran, kidney transplant waiting lists were eliminated in 1999, after the country adopted a quasi-regulated and compensated living-unrelated donor renal transplant program in 1998. The Declaration of Istanbul<sup>3</sup> contains many principles related to organ trafficking and human rights. One such principle (#5) is reproduced below:

*5. Jurisdictions, countries and regions should strive to achieve self-sufficiency in organ donation by providing a sufficient number of organs for residents in need from within the country or through regional cooperation.*

*a. Collaboration between countries is not inconsistent with national self-sufficiency as long as the collaboration protects the vulnerable, promotes equality between donor and recipient populations, and does not violate these principles. [Emphasis added] b. Treatment of patients from outside the country or jurisdiction is only acceptable if it does not undermine a country's ability to provide transplant services for its own population.*

**Question: Is organ transplant tourism “ethically problematic?” While the buying and selling of organs in the United States are currently illegal, are global market systems for body parts ethical?**

---

<sup>1</sup> World Health Assembly Resolution 57.18, Human organ and tissue transplantation, 22 May 2004, [http://www.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf\\_files/WHA57/A57\\_R18-en.pdf](http://www.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA57/A57_R18-en.pdf).

<sup>2</sup> National Organ Transplant Act of 1984

<sup>3</sup> Steering, C. O. T. I. S. (2008). Organ trafficking and transplant tourism and commercialism: the Declaration of Istanbul. *Lancet (London, England)*, 372(9632), 5-6.

## Case 13 Maternity Hotels

The U.S.-born children of illegal aliens not only represent additional U.S. population growth, but are eligible to sponsor extended family members into the country legally once they turn 21. In fact, an entire industry has built up around the U.S. system of birthright citizenship. Thousands of pregnant women who are about to deliver a baby, come to the U.S. each year from countries as far away as South Korea, and as near as Mexico, so that they can give birth on U.S. soil. Some come legally as temporary visitors; others enter illegally.

This year, a multi-agency task force will be formed to look into a rash of complaints about so-called 'maternity hotels' in Southern California. The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors voted unanimously to create a multi-agency team who will investigate upwards of 65 'maternity tourism' complaints. The complaints stem from growing trend among wealthy mothers-to-be, many from Asia, coming to Los Angeles County to have their babies, ensuring that the children are U.S. citizens under the 14th amendment of the U.S. Constitution. These wealthy women are spending up to \$20,000 to have their babies in the United States.

Authorities found a single family home that had been divided into 17 bedrooms and 17 bathrooms and used as a makeshift maternity ward. They shut the operation down. "This is just an absolutely illegal operation, jeopardizing the health of the mother and the baby," says Don Knabe, L.A. County Supervisor.<sup>1</sup> The practice does not violate federal immigration laws, but local governments can crack down on the hotels for zoning or building code violations.

The U.S. system of birthright citizenship has created a new industry, along with ethical dilemmas. Dozens of firms exploit birthright citizenship by offering "birth tourism" packages online, where pregnant tourists pay \$5,000 and \$15,000 (depending on the package) in exchange for a room, medical assistance, and a newborn U.S. citizen (some packages also include sightseeing).<sup>2</sup> Once the child is born, parents receive a U.S. birth certificate and passport for the child, and their future link to this country is established and irreversible. The process is completely legal.

**Question: Should new immigration policies be implemented with regard to birth tourism?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Task Force Formed to Investigate Maternity Hotels. KTLA (February 5, 2013). <http://ktla.com/2013/02/05/task-force-formed-to-investigate-maternity-hotels/#ixzz2K8s2Fc1O>

<sup>2</sup> A New Baby Boom? Foreign 'Birth Tourists' Seek U.S. Citizenship for Children (April, 2010). <http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/birth-tourism-industry-markets-us-citizenship-abroad/story?id=10359956>

## Case 14

### Allotransplantation & The Affordable Care Act

Each medical innovation has its own driving force. Is it to improve patient care? To save lives that otherwise would be lost? Or is it primarily for the self-aggrandizement of an investigator or the financial goals of an institution? “Allotransplantation” is transplantation of the face, limbs, etc. It is now possible to formulate protocols that use either very light immunosuppression, or no immunosuppression at all in performing these transplants.<sup>1</sup> Without the heavy burden of immunosuppression, this type of transplantation can become worthwhile. Non-life sustaining or non-lifesaving transplants, such as a hand or face transplant can have the result of both altering the physical appearance of a patient and enhancing their abilities to interact socially. In addition, doctors have claimed that putting a new hand or face on someone is astounding: it changes the morphology of the brain, which can be observed with functional magnetic resonance imaging.

The extreme expense of heart, liver, kidney, and other lifesaving transplants doesn’t necessarily raise questions about their value; however expenses associated with non-lifesaving or non-life sustaining transplants may be a different story. Limited resources (financial and medical) raise questions about the medical necessity of these procedures. We could see non-lifesaving or non-life sustaining transplants available only to those people who can pay for them out-of-pocket. We could also see insurance companies begin to offer special body part replacement, or some other type of specific transplantation insurance.

The Affordable Care Act<sup>2</sup> ensures that health plans offered in the individual and small group markets, both inside and outside of the Affordable Insurance Exchanges, offer a comprehensive package of items and services, which are known as essential health benefits. *Essential health benefits must be covered by certain plans starting in 2014.* Essential health benefits must include items and services within at least the following 10 categories: ambulatory patient services; emergency services; hospitalization; maternity and newborn care; mental health and substance use disorder services, including behavioral health treatment; prescription drugs; rehabilitative and habilitative services and devices; laboratory services; preventive and wellness services and chronic disease management; and pediatric services, including oral and vision care.

**Question: Should non-lifesaving or non-life sustaining transplants (hands, limbs, etc.) be added as an essential health benefit under the Affordable Care Act?**

---

<sup>1</sup> Starzl TE. Immunosuppressive therapy and tolerance of organ allografts. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2008; 358:407–411.

<sup>2</sup> Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, §2702, 124 Stat. 119, 318-319 (2010).